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The purpose of this memorandum is to inform you of the results of our review of contracts let by the 
City of Bayou La Batre, Alabama, for Hurricane Katrina debris removal activities. As of 
November 16, 2005, the city received an award of$1,120,000 from the Alabama Emergency 
Management Agency, a FEMA grantee, for such activities. The award provided funding for one 
project (Project No. 35) under which the city let six contracts totaling $105,184. 

The objective of the review was to determine whether the six contracts were let in accordance with 
federal procurement requirements (44 CFR § 13.3 6) and FEMA guidelines, and whether the city had 
adequate procedures for monitoring the activities of the contractors. We interviewed city officials, 
reviewed contract documents, contractor billings, and other relevant documentation. 

We concluded that the city complied with federal procurement requirements and FEMA guidelines 
when awarding the contracts, and that the city's procedures for monitoring the activities of 
contractors were adequate. In this respect, the debris removal contracts were either procured 
competitively or on a sole source basis with appropriate justification. The city also maintained 
detailed contract files, and had sufficient procedures for reviewing and approving the contractors' 
activities and billings. 

However, we noted that the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, under a FEMA mission assignment, took 
over the city's debris removal operations on September 24,2005. As a result, the city's total direct 
costs (direct contract work and force account labor and equipment) for completing work under the 
project will be substantially less than the $1,120,000 obligated under the project. On 
January 9,2006, we informed FEMA public assistance officials about the excess obligation. They 
subsequently de-obligated $952,087, reducing the project award to $167,913. Therefore, we 




